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January 8, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

I am pleased to transmit the King County Sheriff’s Office Operational Master Plan (OMP) and accompanying documents for your review and approval.  The OMP is the product of a multi-year collaborative process that engaged staff of the King County Sheriff’s Office (KCSO) and numerous King County departments as well as other law enforcement stakeholders.
Background

King County Sheriff’s Office is the primary law enforcement agency in King County with responsibilities to provide regional, local unincorporated and contract services.  In 2004, in response to a changing operating environment, questions from customers and other county agencies, and the conclusions of a performance audit conducted by the King County Council Auditor, KCSO committed to the development of an operational master plan.  The overall goal of the Sheriff’s OMP was to develop a policy framework for how the KCSO will address public safety both now and in the future.  Phase I of this multi-year planning process was initiated in late 2004 with an internal strategic planning process to identify strategies for achieving the mission, vision and goals of the Sheriff’s office.  Phase II was a year-long process, initiated in October 2006, that resulted in the development of this OMP.  
Co-staffed by KCSO and my Office of Management and Budget, the OMP development was guided by a multi-disciplinary steering committee and a consulting team with expertise in law enforcement operations.  The steering committee operated on a consensus-based model for decision making.  Their work included review of the KCSO mission, vision, goals and core businesses, and an in-depth review of KCSO services and operations.  This review also considered relevant change drivers, best practices and current KCSO unmet needs.  
Inclusive stakeholder involvement was a hallmark of this OMP.  The steering committee included representatives from KCSO, my office, the King County Council, Superior Court, District Court, Prosecuting Attorney’s Office, Department of Community and Human Services-Office of the Public Defender, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention as well as representatives from the cities of Shoreline, Sammamish, and Kenmore and the Bear Creek Unincorporated Area Council.  The process also included one-on-one interviews, focus groups and an online citizen survey that sought specific information and opinions from municipalities, law enforcement professionals, and residents of King County.  The OMP was a broadly inclusive process and the resulting recommendations reflect the feedback and opinions received from the spectrum of stakeholders from whom input was sought.  Lastly, the OMP process included discussion of issues presented in a series of working papers prepared by project staff and Management Partners, the consulting firm engaged to assist and support the OMP process. 
Recommendations

As a result of this work, the steering committee has put forth in the OMP six high-level policy recommendations for KCSO operations.  The recommendations suggest that the Sheriff’s Office become more proactive through expanding its community policing efforts, particularly in rural unincorporated areas.  As you know, KCSO has a history of providing community policing services.  This recommendation is consistent with current and past Sheriff’s Office practice.  It directs KCSO to implement additional proactive policing activities as resources become available.  There is also a recommendation that KCSO foster and leverage both formal and informal partnerships.  Related recommendations suggest reviewing the existing cost model and revising the definitions of chargeable and non-chargeable services.  All three of these recommendations were largely a result of feedback received from stakeholders during the OMP process and through information provided by Management Partners.  Execution of these recommendations will clarify the Sheriff’s Office role as a regional law enforcement provider.  Finally, there is a recommendation suggesting that the King County Charter Commission consider expanding the executive authority of the Sheriff.

I am pleased to see the recommendation that the Sheriff’s Office should foster and leverage collaborative partnerships.  I have encouraged the Sheriff’s Office to take more of a leadership role in carrying out regional responsibilities.  This aligns with King County’s initiative to transform itself into a true regional government.  The recommendation affords the Sheriff’s Office the opportunity to partner with local law enforcement agencies to ensure that the King County has appropriate, effective, and accessible regional law enforcement services.  In doing so, the Sheriff’s Office can develop its expertise in specialty services that should be provided by a single regional entity and at the same time further define its leadership role in regional services.

I appreciate the work of the Sheriff OMP Steering Committee, but I do not support the recommendation to the King County Charter Commission to consider expanding the authority of the Sheriff in relation to collective bargaining agreements.  Labor negotiations require coming to agreement on compensation, management rights, and work conditions.  As County Executive and being responsible for the preparation of the entire county budget, I believe it is most important that the responsibility for labor negotiations continue to be vested in one person.  These agreements must occur within the broader context of King County’s operations and budget.  
Allowing the bifurcation of this process, and allowing the Sheriff to negotiate wages and benefits would make it difficult at best to contain salary costs and in particular, to do so within the annual budget process.  Further, no other separately elected official within King County currently has the authority to negotiate wages and benefits for their staff groups.  This would set a precedent that would exacerbate existing budget challenges.  Representatives of departments affected by labor agreements, including those headed by separately elected officials, are welcomed at the bargaining table during talks, helping to direct county bargaining strategy.
As noted several times in the OMP, the steering committee’s recommendations must be considered in light of available resources.  The possible service and workload impacts of annexations - the change driver the steering committee identified as being the most likely to impact KCSO operations in the next five years - were explored in-depth during the OMP process.  While annexations may free up some resources currently devoted to the provision of local unincorporated urban services, the decision as to how these resources will be used must take into account King County’s responsibilities as a regional service provider and its overall service responsibilities and priorities and its current financial condition and the outlook for the future.  Therefore, the discussion regarding allocation of resources to carry out the recommendations of this OMP must be a separate discussion from that pertaining to the possible impact of annexations on KCSO operations.  
With the completion of the OMP, pending budget approval, KCSO will work with the Facilities Management Division (FMD) to develop a Facilities Master Plan (FMP).  The FMP will establish the facilities needs and costs of implementing the operational recommendations outlined in the OMP.  While the KCSO FMP will focus exclusively on space and facilities needs of the Sheriff’s Office staff and operations, the outcome will be incorporated into the broader Criminal Justice Facilities Master Plan (CJFMP) which integrates the schedule and milestones for all criminal justice facilities planning efforts.  

I would like to thank the elected officials, including Councilmembers Dow Constantine and Kathy Lambert, and Judges Corinna Harn, Barbara Linde, and Michael Trickey who participated on the KCSO OMP Steering Committee.  I would also like to acknowledge the consulting team from Management Partners, Inc. and the representatives from other government agencies, contract cities, and the organizational and individual stakeholders who contributed their expertise, enthusiasm, ideas, and time to the development of this OMP for the Sheriff’s Office.  
Finally, with both gratitude and admiration, I want to thank King County Sheriff Sue Rahr who served as Co-Chair and guided the steering committee and law enforcement stakeholders through this multi-year process, while at the same time implementing the recommendations of The Sheriff’s Blue Ribbon Panel and making other organizational improvements.  I also want to acknowledge the Sheriff’s proactive initiation of this process.
If you have questions or comments regarding this request, please contact The Honorable Sue Rahr, King County Sheriff, at 206-296-4155, or Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget and Co-Chair of the KCSO OMP Steering Committee, at 206-296-3434.
Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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